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Question  
 
 
 

a) Explain how information failure could lead to market 
failure.                                           (10M) 
 

b) Discuss the view that government intervention to correct 
the above market failure is always desirable.     (15M) 

 
 
 
Specimen Answer: 
 
Information failure occurs when consumers and producers do not 
have full and relevant information available to make well 
informed decisions. This results in market failure, which is 
failure to achieve efficiency in resource allocation, leading 
to deadweight loss. 
 
 
Demerit goods are goods considered to be socially undesirable 
and are over-consumed in a free market. 
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For cigarettes, assume there are no negative externalities 
(PMCreal=SMC). Due to information failure, the smoker perceives 
the cost of smoking in terms of the price of cigarettes only 
(PMCperceived). He is not aware of the future medical cost 
incurred due to lung cancer. Hence, the ‘true’ cost of smoking 
is reflected by PMCreal. 
 
 
This causes an overconsumption of 40 units, resulting in 
market failure (Allocative Inefficiency). Total welfare to 
society is not maximized, resulting in Deadweight loss (as 
indicated). 
 
 
Asymmetric Information is another form of Information Failure. 
This occurs when either the buyer or seller in the transaction 
has more information than the other. Asymmetric Info can 
result in Adverse Selection or Moral Hazard. These make it 
difficult for the less informed party to make accurate 
decisions, leading to inefficient functioning of the market 
and eventually, market failure. 
 
 
Adverse Selection occurs when either the buyer or seller knows 
something about its own characteristic that the other party is 
unaware of. This is also known as the ‘hidden information’ 
problem. For second hand cars, sellers have more information 
than the buyers as to which cars are of high, medium and low 
quality. Due to adverse selection, the buyer cannot 
differentiate between them and is therefore prepared to pay 
only an average price for a medium quality car. This makes it 
more attractive for the seller to sell more low quality cars 
instead. Thus, the proportion of low quality cars rises.  As a 
result, there will be lesser and lesser high quality cars and 
increasingly more and more low quality cars in the market. 
This reduces consumers’ quality expectations as well as their 
willingness to pay (price) for these cars, thus driving down 
prices. This results in a cycle of ever increasing low quality 
cars. Eventually, the mkt is flooded with very low quality 
cars and consumers are no longer willing to buy any secondhand 
cars. The market collapses, resulting in market failure. 
 
 
Another problem with Asymmetric Information is Moral Hazard. 
This occurs when after the transaction, one party’s behavior 
changes to the detriment of the other party. One party begins 
to take more risks now, since the other party now bears the 
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costs of those risks. This is also known as the ‘hidden 
action’ problem. 
 
 
For health insurance transactions, moral hazard occurs when 
the buyer’s (policy holder) behavior changes from a healthy to 
unhealthy lifestyle after the transaction. This is because the 
financial risk is now transferred to the insurance firm, ie, 
in the event of any future illness, all his medical costs will 
be covered by insurance. Also, if he does fall ill, the policy 
holder is likely to demand a higher quantity and quality of 
healthcare (eg specialist treatment, “A’ class ward, etc) 
compared to if he was uninsured, since the cost of such 
expensive healthcare is now borne by insurance. All this gives 
the policy holder a greater tendency to change his behavior. 
 
Due to asymmetric information, insurance firms are unable to 
differentiate which potential buyers are more/less prone to 
moral hazard. Hence, they set an average price (premium) for 
health insurance. This attracts those who are highly prone to 
moral hazard, thus raising the proportion of “highly moral 
hazardous’ policy holders. This causes insurance premiums to 
rise. As a result, the ‘less-likely” moral hazardous policy 
holders will rather choose not to be insured. This results in 
a cycle of ever-increasing number of ‘highly moral hazardous’ 
policy holders and thereby escalating premiums. Eventually, 
all the policy holders are ‘highly moral hazardous’ and it 
becomes no longer profitable for insurance firms. The health 
insurance market collapses, resulting in a missing market and 
thus market failure. 
 
 
Hence, information failure leads to various forms of market 
failure and therefore requires government intervention. 
 
---------------------The End----------------------- 
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For reference: 
Adverse Selection (agst seller): Health insurance 
 
For health insurance, buyers usually have more information 
about their general health (high, medium or low risk) than the 
insurance firm. Due to such adverse selection, the insurance 
firm cannot differentiate between them and therefore sets an 
average insurance price (premium) based on medium risks. This 
makes the health insurance more attractive for the high risk 
than the low risk persons. Thus, the proportion of unhealthy, 
high risk policy holders rises.  
 
This drives up the price of health insurance. As a result, 
more healthy persons, being aware of their low risk, would 
rather choose not to be insured instead. This further 
increases the proportion of high risk unhealthy policy 
holders, pushing up insurance premiums even higher. This cycle 
continues until eventually all remaining policy holders are 
high risk. At this point, firms do not find it profitable any 
longer to sell health insurance. The market collapses, 
resulting in total market failure or missing market. 
 
 
B) 
 
To overcome market failure caused by information failure, the 
govt may intervene in several ways. 
 
 
For Demerit goods such as cigarettes, the govt can overcome 
the information failure through public education. Anti-smoking 
campaigns, negative advertising, celebrity endorsements 
against smoking etc can help remind smokers of the full extent 
of the harmful effects of smoking. Once smokers are aware and 
reminded of the true cost of smoking (PMCreal), they will 
reduce consumption (from 140 to 100 units). Allocative 
Efficiency is achieved and total welfare to society is 
maximized. 
 
However, it may not be so easy to change such long term 
consumption patterns, especially for highly addictive habits 
such as smoking. The campaigns may not be convincing enough to 
deter smokers. But to be more convincing may require using 
strong and more graphic material (eg showing lung cancer 
patients in their suffering). This may be deemed offensive to 
the general public. In addition, to be successful, such 
campaigns usually require long periods of sustained mass media 
coverage. This involves significant govt expenditure, with 
doubtful results. 
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To correct the market failure due to Adverse Selection 
(against buyer), the govt can introduce consumer protection 
regulations such as Lemon Laws. These laws protect consumers 
against goods which are defective or perform unsatisfactorily 
after purchase. 
 
For 2nd hand cars, Lemon Laws empower buyers to either demand a 
price reduction, a replacement vehicle or a full refund if 
they receive a defective car. These laws give consumers the 
confidence in making purchases even when asymmetric 
information is against them. Also, sellers now have less 
incentive to exploit consumers with their asymmetric 
information advantage because they will now be held liable to 
consumers. Hence govt intervention is desirable. 
  
However, in reality, affected consumers may be required to go 
through tedious administrative procedures to exercise their 
claims. Firms may contest these claims by arguing that such 
defects/ damages were not inherent but negligently caused by 
the consumer after purchase. In such cases, consumers may 
rather simply absorb their loss instead of pursuing lengthy 
legal action, which may take months.  
 
To correct Moral Hazard, the govt can introduce certain 
regulations. Deductibles is the minimum initial amount that 
the policyholder is liable to pay before the insurance 
coverage benefits can be activated. This discourages 
policyholders from making frivolous and numerous claims 
especially if the deductible is set at a significant level (eg 
$5000) Another regulation is co-insurance whereby even after 
the deductible, the insurance policy covers up to a certain 
portion only (eg 80%), making the policyholder liable for the 
remaining 20%. In addition, a maximum claim caps the insurance 
coverage up to a certain amount (eg $100,000). This reduces 
the tendency to make excessive insurance claims. 
 
 
These regulations help reduce abuse by policyholders.  Hence, 
the insurance market remains viable, averting market failure. 
 
 
However, it is not easy to set the ‘right’ amount for 
deductible, co-payment and max claim amounts. If too low, 
policyholders will not be deterred from Moral Hazard. If set 
too high, healthcare remains expensive, especially for the low 
income levels; defeating the aim of health insurance. Thus, 
the govt has to balance between these competing aims. 
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In conclusion, free market solutions are generally better than 
govt intervention. This frees up govt resources which can be 
rechanneled to other areas eg education, public transport etc. 
However, if such govt intervention improves society welfare, 
equity, etc, then it is desirable. 
 
----------------------The End--------------------------- 
 
 
For Reference only: 
Overcoming Adverse Selection (against seller)  
eg Health Insurance. 
 
 
To correct mkt failure due to Adverse Selection (against 
seller), health insurance firms (or govt) can introduce 
various measures. Screening by age, health checks etc help to 
identify and segregate high, medium and low risk consumers. 
Applicants are required to declare any pre-existing illness or 
unhealthy lifestyles (eg smoking) or else risk their claims to 
be void. Premiums can then be priced more accurately according 
to the level of health risk. This helps overcome the 
asymmetric information problem and assures firms of less abuse 
by consumers. Hence, the insurance market remains viable, 
averting possible market failure. 
 
However, screening by age may not be an accurate reflection of 
state of health. Due to lifestyle choices, some elderly may 
still be very healthy while some middle aged persons may be in 
high health risk category. Some pre-existing illnesses may be 
difficult to detect/prove especially if there is no proper 
documentation (eg no doctor / hospital records etc). 
---------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
 
Govt Intervention for Health Insurance (Reference only) 
 
 
To correct mkt failure due to Adverse Selection in health 
insurance, the govt can introduce compulsory enrolment. In 
Spore, Medishield Life is a compulsory National Health 
Insurance Scheme, with universal coverage for all citizens. 
Premiums are automatically deducted from citizens’ compulsory 
national savings (CPF) accounts. Due to its mandatory nature, 
low health risk persons will not be able to opt out of the 
scheme. This helps maintain the proportion of high/medium/low 
risk mix of policyholders, thereby averting mkt failure. 
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However, if the overall health standards in Spore deteriorate 
(eg due to unhealthy diet, sedentary lifestyle etc) the total 
number of high risk persons will increasingly rise. Health 
insurance claims will escalate and eventually make the entire 
National health insurance scheme unsustainable. The govt may 
then need to either raise premiums further or subsidise the 
scheme or both. 
 
-----------------------------The End-------------------------- 


